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August 14, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

I am pleased to transmit the Fourth Annual King County Health Reform Initiative Measurement and Evaluation Report, as required by County Council Motion 12353 adopted on September 25, 2006.  Also required by Motion 12353 and transmitted along with this report is an independent quality assurance review completed by Ron Z. Goetzel, Ph. D., Director of the Emory Institute for Health and Productivity Studies and Vice President of Consulting and Applied Research at Thomson Reuters Healthcare. 
Additionally, I am enclosing a copy of the King County Health Reform Initiative: Independent Peer Review Panel Report.  This document, produced by Clegg & Associates, Inc., is an independent analysis conducted by four distinguished health care experts into the strategies, policies and programs implemented as part of the Health Reform Initiative since 2005.  The panel was convened on July 22nd to discuss their observations and craft this report. 

The Measurement and Evaluation Report focuses on the progress made in 2008 towards achieving the goals of the Health Reform Initiative (HRI): to improve the health of our employees and their families; to reduce the rate of increase for the cost of that care and to improve the average number of “healthy hours” worked by employees.
Using Dr. Goetzel’s input in developing the third annual report and the contribution of the Measurement and Evaluation Steering Committee the HRI established four key measures:
1. Change in self-reported risk profile

2. Change in burden of risk related to conditions affected by behavior

3. Financial analysis of costs and return on investment
4. Change in healthy hours worked

The key findings show that our employees and their families are making significant progress in reducing health risks, while the program as a whole has kept cost growth below the target established in the second annual measurement and evaluation report as approved by the council through Motion 12597 in October 2007. 
These improvements in health and cost control are sustained internally by a growing culture of wellness grounded in the Healthy IncentivesSM benefit plan design which helps employees and their families build good behaviors and more effectively manage chronic conditions.  Additionally, a prudent set of healthy workplace programs aims to educate and engage employees about the wise use of health care resources and workplace activities that support physical activity, healthy eating, preventive care and more.  The HRI is backed by a targeted communications strategy that informs employees about the ways to access the right care at the right time for the best value.  Externally, our efforts are supported by the Puget Sound Health Alliance, which is providing an increasing array of powerful tools that allow employees and their families to make smarter health care choices.  These choices enable employees and their families to utilize high quality health care organizations and providers that comply with best practice methods and charge competitive rates for their services. 
Key findings include the following: 
· Change in self-reported risk profile: from 2006 to 2009 employees and their spouses/domestic partners reported improvements in 12 of 14 health-related behaviors and risk factors as measured in the annual wellness assessment questionnaire.  These health improvements are particularly notable given the average age of King County employees (47) and the low turnover among these employees as they age.  Without effective interventions, an aging population often reflects a worsening of health indicators over time.  King County has been successful not only in keeping healthy people healthy, but also has motivated those employees whose health is not particularly good to make positive health-related changes.
· Change in burden of risk related to conditions affected by behavior: from 2006 to 2009 the HRI saw moderation of per-member per-month costs for health problems related to smoking, obesity, and alcohol abuse; no statistically significant change for the uncontrolled high blood sugar and cholesterol grouping; and an increase in cost for the stress/anxiety, depression and insomnia grouping.

· Change in healthy hours worked: comparing 2006 to 2009 employee absenteeism due to personal illness has remained unchanged.  Comparing 2008 (the first year for this evaluation measure) to 2009, employee “presenteeism” (being adversely affected at work by health conditions) remained steady.
· Financial analysis of costs and return on investment: King County’s medical and prescription drug claims have dropped slightly more than the council-approved target.  This lower increase in year-over-year costs has resulted in the county and employees spending an estimated $18 million less for employee and family health care costs from 2005 through 2008 than was projected.
King County continues to see a very high participation rate in the Healthy IncentivesSM program with about 90 percent of eligible employees and their spouses/domestic partners completing a wellness assessment each of the past four years.  Most who complete the health assessment continue on to finish an individual action plan.
A consistent desire expressed by employees and their spouses/domestic partners has been for more information on hospitals, clinics and doctors providing care to this region’s residents.  The Puget Sound Health Alliance’s “Community Checkup” reports, first produced in January 2008, now gives patients, doctors, employers and the public the ability to research and compare ratings for care at nearby clinics and hospitals for a growing list of chronic conditions (e.g., diabetes, heart disease), cost-effective care and systems in place to reduce surgical and prescription errors.
In July 2009 Judith Clegg of Clegg & Associates was asked by the HRI to convene the “Health Reform Initiative Independent Peer Review Panel,” a distinguished group of health care experts from the private sector and academia who reviewed the policies, programs and accomplishments of the HRI over the past four years.  The panel was unanimous on one point in particular: that in terms of both performance and results King County’s Health Reform Initiative “is a top-notch program you could compare to any major employer across the country.”
In addition, the panel made several insightful recommendations, most notably that King County maintain its commitment to ongoing evaluation and continuous improvement.  This effort, they said, should include research on high-performing organizations and refinement of the county’s incentives structure based on additional analysis of driving elements that affect cost trends within our workforce (e.g., incentives for adherence to disease management protocols for specific conditions like depression).   

The findings of the Measurement and Evaluation Report are supported by another reputable independent entity: the non-profit Health Enhancement Research Organization (HERO).  Their “HERO Best Practice Scorecard” rates King County far above the national average for meeting best practice standards on employee health management. King County scored very high in five of six ranking categories, attaining the highest possible rating for our measurement and evaluation efforts, and very high scores for strategic management, leadership, program management and employee engagement methods.
Beginning in January 2010 a new benefits agreement goes into effect based on our groundbreaking behavior change model; one that is projected to save the county $37 million over its three-year term, while providing incentives for members to choose the plan offered by Group Health which offers high quality care at a cost lower to employees and the county.  Consumer Reports recently ranked Group Health as the nation’s best managed care organization, and Group Health clinics receive quality ratings in the Puget Sound Health Alliance Community Checkup Report.  Historically, the Group Health plan costs 14-25% less per employee annually.  This agreement was reached in a collaborative manner made possible by our strong partnership with organized labor in the development of the initiative. 

Much of the Health Reform Initiative’s success is directly attributable to the collaborative approach of the King County Council, organized labor, the supervisors, managers and directors, and our employees who all contributed to make King County’s health care environment a model for the nation. 
For the third year in a row King County achieved platinum status as a Start! Fit Friendly employer from the American Heart Association.  King County government has been named one of the region’s “Best Places to Work” by Seattle Business Monthly due in part to the supportive environment fostered by the Healthy IncentivesSM program.
I look forward to the council’s consideration of this year’s Measurement and Evaluation Report and your approval of the enclosed motion.  Please contact Karleen Sakumoto, Health Reform Initiative Project Director, at 206-296-8579, or Caroline Whalen, Program Project Director, at 206-263-9755, if you have any questions about this transmittal.
Sincerely,

Kurt Triplett
King County Executive
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